A response to Screen Australia's new proposed Program Guidelines
I am a filmmaker who has written, directed and, out of necessity, insisted on a producer credit on all of my short and feature films including: 'Evictions', 'Strikebound', 'Dogs In Space' and 'He Died with a Felafel in his Hand'.

Recently Screen Australia (the freshly amalgamated uber-agency combination of The Film Finance Corporation, the Australian Film Commission and Film Australia) posted its new proposed ‘Program Guidelines’ on its website and invited industry feedback.

At one of these “feedback meetings” of industry practitioners in Sydney, Screen Australia's Executive Director of Strategy and Operations, Fiona Cameron, announced, "Short film funding is not in these documents as we cannot afford to spread money so thinly". She went on to explain that short filmmakers now have increased access to “new technologies” that are also declining in cost, and that any support would now be handled by local networks of state agencies, film schools and screen resource organisations such as Metro Screen. She also made it clear that the short film funding decision was “up for explanation, but not debate”.
Upon further reading of these guidelines the Development section covers “Credentialed Australian Producers” and “Highly experienced writers, as well as highly experienced directors in conjunction with a writer”. Under the production funding section it announces that one of the assessment criteria will be “A successful track record of the producer, writer and director”.

It all seemed great for my own current position of being an “experienced” writer, director and producer, but I wondered what it would mean to someone starting out in the industry. I wondered how these new guidelines would shape the future of Australian film industry. Who would get their films made and who would fall by the wayside?

I thought it would be an appropriate litmus test to re-run my own career through the guidelines and see what came out the other side. Sort of like an Australian 'Day For Night' meets 'It's A Wonderful Life'. 

So, I ran my first thirty-minute short film 'Evictions' through the system.

In 1979 I received a grant of $5,000 from the Australian Film Commission to make a thirty-minute film about unemployed workers in the 1930s. The money not only helped pay for the 16mm film stock and processing I needed, but it also covered the cost of period production design, locations, period wardrobe, minimal catering, an experienced sound recordist, token payments to the actors, extras, transport, etc.
Let's say that these proposed Screen Australia guidelines of “no short film funding” were in place back then, but to be fair, let’s also say that the "new technologies" of cheap digital cameras and home computers with which we could edit our films on are also available.
'Evictions' was a period film set in the 1930s as was Gillian Armstrong's seminal short film of the time, 'One Hundred A Day'. Even if we magically had digital cameras and fancy laptops to edit on I cannot see where all the rest of the financial support for the atmospheric lighting, art department, food, professional sound recordist, transport, sets and wardrobe would come from. Not to mention the poor actors who always get to work for nothing.

Screen Australia says “State agencies, film schools and screen resource organisations such as Metro Screen” will foot the bill. But they are just as strapped for cash as everybody else, and why would they hand over their minimal funds to a young inexperienced film director with high visual ambitions and left-of-centre ideas? 
Back then, the film school I graduated from only gave each student a $500 budget plus facilities for their graduation film. ‘Evictions’ (and many others of the era) needed every penny of the $5000 grant from the AFC Short Film Fund if they were ever going to get made. 

So, under these new guidelines 'Evictions' would have stood little chance of being made, even with these magical "new technologies" that currently seem to be helping to keep budgets down even at the expense of inferior image quality.
But fear not. These guidelines were not in place in 1979 and the AFC did exist and 'Evictions' was funded, completed and consequently went on to win the inaugural Erwin Rado Award for 'Best Australian Short Film' at the 1980 Melbourne International Film Festival along with the Kodak Award for Best Cinematography in a Short Film. It received an official invitation to the Oberhausen Film Festival in Germany, got a theatrical release at Natalie Miller's Longford Cinema, was distributed internationally via Tony Kirkhope's 'The Other Cinema' in London and sold a number of 16mm film prints to educational institutions and film libraries all over the world. 

Now I am not just beating my own drum here but making the point that the film’s success was enabled by the benevolent auspices of the 1979 Australian Film Commission. I was consequently taken seriously by the ‘powers that be’ when I came to them clutching the script for my next film.

If the current guidelines were in place I would've been standing there in 1980, an enthused and passionate filmmaker, with no on-set experience as a director, and no short film 'calling-card' with which to enthuse people about my next project.
In 1981 I was 22 years old and had just written a feature film script entitled, 'Strikebound' about a group of Scottish immigrant coal miners living and working in the Victorian country town of Wonthaggi. Most of these miners were card-carrying members of the Communist Party of Australia and the story was about the events leading up to their first strike.

It was not 'Man From Snowy River'; it was also not a nationalistic melodrama. It was a feature film about forgotten events in working class history. It was about left-wing political issues usually left to documentary filmmakers to deal with. In Europe, the UK and America at this time, feature films with this kind of content were heartily embraced and sanctified as in the works of Ken Loach ('Days Of Hope') and John Sayles ('Matewan').
With my new script and my recently made short film 'Evictions' in hand, I knocked on the doors all the 'experienced' and 'very experienced' producers I could find. Some were appalled by the idea of making a film about a bunch of commies. Some were appalled by the thought of a 22 year old director making a feature film. And, some were appalled by the amount of work they would have to do on an extremely low budget, if the film was going to convincingly recreate a 1930s working coal mine along with a multitude of costumed cast and pit-ponies on a total budget of $750,000.

I eventually ended up approaching two very “inexperienced producers” who I believed had what it took. Both of them had an extraordinary amount of enthusiasm and passion for the project and got the absolute most out of the tiny amount of money we were able to raise via the recently introduced 10BA Tax scheme and it’s 150% tax deduction for every dollar invested. One of these two producers, Timothy White, has since become “extremely experienced” and is currently shooting Scott Hicks's latest film, ‘The Boys Are Back in Town’.

So, if we put this stage of my career through Screen Australia's proposed development and production guidelines, what do we get?
Let’s ignore the fact that without the “calling card” of my short film 'Evictions', I would not have been able to convince any 10BA Investors or even my “inexperienced producers” to take me or 'Strikebound' on. Let's pretend that 'Evictions' was made and that I was there clutching both my self-funded script of 'Strikebound' and a print of 'Evictions'.

Under these new guidelines my two “inexperienced producers” would not have met the requirements for Screen Australia’s Production Funding criteria and I was certainly not a “highly experienced writer” or a “highly experienced director”. Since all the “experienced producers” had rejected me 'Strikebound' would never have gotten off the ground.

What would this mean to the careers of producer, Timothy White, who was about to produce his first feature film; Jill Bilcock, who was about to edit her first film; and cinematographer, Andrew de Groot, who was about to shoot his first feature film? What would it mean to my own impending directing and producing career, not to mention the Wonthaggi Shire council’s use of my old set as a tourist attraction? Who knows? One of us might’ve gone into real estate and become rich, or maybe our careers may have just been delayed until the established industry thought we had “paid our dues”.
But let's move on to 1985 and 'Dogs In Space'. Without 'Strikebound' there would definitely be no 'Dogs In Space'. But let's for argument's sake say that there was a 'Strikebound' somehow and that the 'Dogs In Space' script about a group of hippies & punks living together in a large student house in the late seventies is all ready to go with all the requisite requirements of loud music, drugs and sex that the script calls for.

By now the 10BA tax deduction had dropped to 133% for every dollar invested. Again the 'Dogs In Space' script was rejected by EVERY “established producer” of the era even though I have a personal agreement from the immensely popular INXS lead singer, Michael Hutchence to play the lead role. As one can imagine, the established film industry's reaction to loud offensive music, shooting up vegemite, a chainsaw maniac, minimal plot and the lead character dying of a heroin overdose didn't go down too well in the era of 'Crocodile Dundee' and the fervent nationalism of a Ken Done flavoured post America's Cup Australia.
I ended up approaching the excellent and hard-working publicist and distributor of 'Strikebound', Glenys Rowe, who at the time was a completely “inexperienced producer”. She loved the script and was keen to put all her enthusiasm, passion and organisational skills into getting the project off the ground.

So, let’s apply the proposed Screen Australia Production Funding guidelines to this situation. Glenys Rowe, who subsequently became the producer of the feature films, 'Idiot Box', 'Green Keeping', 'Feeling Sexy' and the General Manager of SBS Independent, would have been categorised as "not experienced enough" to qualify for Production Funding and 'Dogs In Space' would have been yet another stillborn, never-made film.

Then there would have been the follow-on effects:
Jill Bilcock was approached by Baz Luhrman to collaborate on and edit 'Strictly Ballroom' because of her work as the editor of 'Dogs In Space'. Would this have happened? 
The lead singer of INXS, Michael Hutchence, played his one and only lead role in a feature film before his tragic death in 1997. Would this have happened?

Andrew de Groot went on to shoot John Hillcoat's 'To Have And to Hold' and 'He Died with a Felafel in His Hand' due to his work as the cinematographer of 'Dogs'. Would this have happened? 

The music co-ordinator and composer of the film, Ollie Olsen went on to do the soundtrack to Ana Kokkinos’s, ‘Head On’. Mandy Walker was the clapper loader on the film and ended up becoming the cinematographer of Baz Luhrman's 'Australia'. Tony Ayres was an industry attachment on the film and ended up writing and directing both 'Walking on Water' and 'Homesong Stories'.
We might never really know what would've happened to these people if 'Dogs', 'Strikebound' and 'Evictions' had never been supported by the Australian Film Commission or the pre-FFC 10BA tax scheme, but I can guarantee you that under these proposed Screen Australia guidelines, some of which don't even seem to be up for discussion, none of these three films would have been made.

Would Gillian Armstrong have ever made 'My Brilliant Career' without the AFC funding her earlier shorts, 'One Hundred A Day' & 'The Singer And The Dancer'? Would Phillip Noyce have been allowed to make 'Newsfront' without first making the AFC funded 'Backroads'? Is the risk of this experiment one that is worth taking for the sake of streamlining and "focus"? How do we know that in 5 or 10 years time that Screen Australia won’t be looking back at the desolate creative landscape of what is left of our film industry and the complete lack of innovative new young film-makers coming through their deeply bureaucratised system and go "Oops.. Sorry.. Our mistake..", as so many politicians and bureaucrats have done before them.

Since when have 'experienced' & 'very experienced' producers known what is best for our film industry? In the eighties, my experience of “experienced producers” included being told that they could “fuck me over this table if they wanted to” and then did by pulling out their funding for “Dogs In Space”. A few weeks later they asked me in to help them save their disastrous and hugely over-budgeted feature film that starred a US pop singer who’d had a “hit” a few years before.

My experiences with another bunch of 'very experienced' producers in the nineties involved being told that their limp television-style screenplays could all become cinema with the addition of award-winning cinematographers rather than rewriting them. All three of their films went into production and disappeared onto the video shelves before the head of the company was convicted for insider trading.

Was Byron Kennedy 'experienced' or 'very experienced' when he produced 'Mad Max'? Was Margaret Fink 'experienced' on 'My Brilliant Career'. Were Hal & Jim McElroy on 'The Cars That Ate Paris'? David Parker on 'Malcolm'? Lynda House on ‘Proof’? Michele Bennet on 'Chopper'? The list goes on. Rolf de Heer, Daniel Scharf, almost every Paul Cox film ever made.

The current century isn’t any better. In fact it is worse. Now we have budgets bloated with indirect costs, costs of cash flow requirements, insurances and ‘gap funding’ financiers with inflated interest rates, deciding what films should or shouldn’t get made, even after Screen Australia has given their much appreciated evaluation stamp of approval. My most recent project’s budget came in at $5 million dollars. After I deducted the ‘indirect costs’ mentioned above, I had less than four million dollars to actually make the film with. With inflation and rising costs this is less than the $750,000 I was able to raise with the help of 10BA tax accountants in 1982. 

As an “extremely experienced” producer and ex-completion guarantor recently said to me, “The Australian Film Industry hasn’t just broken down. It’s up on blocks, the wheels have been taken off, the engine stripped out of the chassis and is in pieces on the ground”.
Whatever happened to the balanced creative collaborations of the seventies that created the golden age of what we still consider to be the best of our cinema? Directors, producers and writers were all on an equal footing and given equal respect by the funding bodies and the industry at large. Whatever happened to the importance of the short film as a training ground for both emerging directors and producers, not to mention all the other artistes involved. Screen Australia needs to decide whether they think short films are important or not. If so, then fund them properly. If not, then say so. 

It’s people's lives, careers and the entire Australian film industry that is on the line here. It shouldn’t be left to some absurd experiment laid out by people who have no idea of the nature of the creative process and a hell of a lot of ideas on how to bureaucratise an essentially creative industry out of existence.
Distinctive writers, directors AND producers of all ages and experience are exactly what our industry needs right now. Fund creative collaborations on all levels of experience. Rising talent with rising talent, experience with inexperience and established with established. Fund with a love of cinema, not just a love of the box office. Learn from the French, the Italians and the Danish. It is their attitude to cinema that is so unique and productive and ends up paying them back manyfold. Invest in distinctive creative careers over the long term not the short term. Don’t just pay producers to try to find the next Australian Tarantino who are then dumped if they don’t deliver.

And get rid of the ridiculous need for gap funding brought about by the questionable rebate system. It is an absurdity, an offense and ultimately a ridiculous waste of tax-payers money.
Richard Lowenstein
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